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PER CURIAM:

Petitioner Brendt Thomas Bennett appeals the denial of his
motion to declare Utah Code section 77-27-5(3) unconstitutional. 
The motion, which was filed during proceedings on his petition
for extraordinary relief, claimed that the statute prohibiting
judicial review of the decisions of the Utah State Board of
Pardons and Parole constitutes an unconstitutional suspension of
the writ of habeas corpus.  This case is before the court on a
sua sponte motion for summary dismissal for lack of jurisdiction
because it is taken from an order that is not final and
appealable.

Rule 3(a) of the Utah Rules of Appellate Procedure states
that "[a]n appeal may be taken from a district . . . court to the
appellate court with jurisdiction over the appeal from all final
orders and judgments."  Utah R. App. P. 3(a).  An appeal taken
from an order that is not final must be dismissed for lack of
appellate jurisdiction.  See  Bradbury v. Valencia , 2000 UT 50,
¶ 8, 5 P.3d 649.  An order is final and appealable when it
disposes of all of the claims against all parties on the merits.
See id.  ¶ 9; see also  Loffredo v. Holt , 2001 UT 97, ¶ 12, 37 P.3d
1070.
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Bennett concedes that the ruling he seeks to appeal does not
resolve his pending petition for extraordinary relief filed
pursuant to rule 65B of the Utah Rules of Civil Procedure.  See
Utah R. Civ. P. 65B.  The ruling on Bennett's motion to declare
section 77-27-5(3) unconstitutional is interlocutory.  However,
he did not seek or obtain permission to appeal the interlocutory
ruling under rule 5 of the Utah Rules of Appellate Procedure. 
See Utah R. App. P. 5.  While Bennett is correct that a nonfinal
order may be certified as final for purposes of appeal under rule
54(b) of the Utah Rules of Civil Procedure, see  Utah R. Civ. P.
54(b), the order he seeks to appeal was not certified as final by
the district court.

Bennett claims that the ruling on his motion to declare Utah
Code section 77-27-5(3) unconstitutional is final and appealable
based upon the statutory provisions pertaining to declaratory
judgments.  See  Utah Code Ann. § 78B-6-401(2) (2008) (providing
that a declaratory judgment "shall have the force and effect of a
final judgment").  The underlying action is a petition for
extraordinary relief and is not a declaratory judgment action. 
Nevertheless, the statute cited by Bennett does not alter the
final judgment rule and instead stands for the proposition that
the final judgment in an action seeking a declaratory judgment 
would be appealable in the same manner as any other final
judgment.  Because the ruling on Bennett's motion in this case is
not a final judgment fully resolving the merits of the petition
for extraordinary relief, it is not final and appealable, and we
lack jurisdiction to consider this appeal.

Once a court has determined that it lacks jurisdiction, it
"retains only the authority to dismiss the action."  Varian-
Eimac, Inc. v. Lamoreaux , 767 P.2d 569, 570 (Utah Ct. App. 1989). 
Accordingly, we dismiss the appeal for lack of jurisdiction,
without prejudice to an appeal filed after the entry of a final
judgment resolving the remaining claims.
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